LOUISIANA RICE RESEARCH BOARD

Crowley, Louisiana
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_____________________________________________________________________
MEMBERS

Richard Fontenot, Alan Lawson, Gerald Leonards, Jeffery Sylvester, 
PRESENT:

Bobby Fletcher for LDAF Commissioner Mike Strain, Jude Doise, John Denison, Kim Frey, Dane Hebert, Eric Savant, David LaCour and Damian Bollich 

MEMBERS
Jason Waller, John Earles, Sammy Noel

ABSENT:

 
OTHERS

Kurt Guidry, Derek Albert, Andy Brown, Scott Soileau,
PRESENT:

Mike Salassi, Adam Famoso, Andy Schade, & Kane Webb 
 _____________________________________________________________________

The business meeting was called to order following Chairman, Richard Fontenot’s, welcome to the group. He asked the group to review the agenda.
ACTION #1
A motion was made by Sylvester, seconded by Leonards and carried to accept the agenda as presented. 
Fontenot then asked Brown to review summarize the minutes, as they were emailed to the board before the meeting.

ACTION #2 
A motion was made by Sylvester, seconded by Hebert and carried to accept the minutes as presented.
Chairman Fontenot then asked Brown to give a collections report. Brown noted that there had been some lag in receipt of collections from LDAF across the various checkoff boards, but that with Lester Cannon’s help and others from the Commodity Division LDAF they believe those issues had been remedied. LDAF Revenue was changing some protocol and formalizing those procedures internally. Brown then reviewed the FY22 collections for FY22, noting the board came in around $70,000 shy of their budgeted figure. The full collection figures were offered on page 5. CPA Soileau then presented the year end FY22 financials and also noted some delays in receipts that Brown addressed. Due to this lack of receipt of FY23 funds thus far, he did not have a YTD report. Both Brown and Soileau reported on their work with the legislative auditor and that report came back clean, per the state requirements.
ACTION #3 
A motion was made by Bollich, seconded by Frey and carried to receive and file the financial reports as presented.

ACTION #4 
A motion was made by Denison, seconded by Bollich and carried to receive and file the audit report as presented.
Andy Schade then gave a Foundation report on the rice endowment. Schade reported draft figures of the close of FY22, with a total market value of $2,163,851 for the Excellence fund and $1,198,975 in the Variety Fund. Due to the market conditions, the return on the accounts was drastically lower than the previous year, but still allowed for $63,529 & $43,631 in annual allocations, respectfully.

ACTION #5 
A motion was made by Sylvester, seconded by Leonards and carried to receive and file the annual foundation report as presented.

The board then discussed the financial position of the TRQ account, noting the lack of interest earned considering the balance of the account. Members expressed interest in changing the account type or some measure to grow the interest for that money considering current market rates.

ACTION #6 
A motion was made by Sylvester, seconded by Hebert and carried to have staff and the executive committee seek out other options for interest baring accounts for the TRQ funds and to give the Executive Committee the authority to transfer those funds if a better interest rate account could be secured.

Brown then went over the budget and projected revenues for FY23. Brown reminded the board that they historically forecast revenue based on the previous year crop figures through NASS data. Brown also displayed current unencumbered balances, traditional expenses, and ultimately offered a budget figure for the board to begin selecting research projects for the 2023 year.
Dane Hebert then gave a Col-Rice Committee Report. Hebert noted the committee met October 11th and received a request from LSU AgCenter for use of these funds. COL-Rice auctions did result in increased sales compared to no income in 2021 from the auctions. Hebert discussed that the committee performed a review of all previous infrastructure projects funded through COL-Rice funds with LSU and asked that Dr. Guidry give an update on those to the full board. A report (page 13) showed $5.27 M had been allocated since 2014, with $1,517,344 remaining to be spent. Guidry discussed the processes at LSU facilities for bidding out projects, the increasing cost of materials, and the issues that causes once a project is ready to begin. 

Members of the committee discussed each project at length and shared their desire to see projects completed that were had funds allocated to them. A lengthy discussion continued for each project and the board discussed the intent of the project at the time the funds were allocated.

ACTION #7 
A motion was made by Lawson, seconded by Sylvester and carried to prioritize COL-Rice projects be completed using existing funds in the following order: 1. Greenhouse (2016) using an additional $150,000 from the 2016 Grad Student office project (which was no longer needed) 2. Farm Shop (2016). 3. MAS/Anther Lab (2015), Lab & Office Space Improvements (2015), and Generator (2017).

The board then continued discussing the Col-Rice committee’s recommendation for use of 2022 funds and tentatively accepted them but would consider them as a part of the total 2023 budget.

Fontenot then reported on the program review committee’s meeting on October 11th. This was shared with the board via email on the projects that had been invited to present, and that the committee did not invite all projects submitted. The initial project selection from this committee was displayed and the board went through each project and discussed the allocation of funding.

ACTION #8 
A motion was made by Bollich, seconded by Leonards and carried, with Jude Doise opposing, to allocate $1,750,647 to the LSU AgCenter for 2023 research projects and infrastructure projects. $1,208,247 from checkoff funds and $542,400 from TRQ funds. Of the $542,400 in TRQ funds the following priority was given:
1. $192,400 for research projects and blackbird mitigation
2. $200,000 to supplement the 2016 greenhouse construction project
3. $40,000 for replacement/repair of project equipment
4. $25,000 for repair to breeding cold storage

5. $35,000 for repair of water well on the South Farm

6. $50,000 for shop staff salary

ACTION #9 
A motion was made by Hebert, seconded by LaCour and carried to approve the 2023 budget and enter into contracts for 2023 as follows:

1. LSU AgCenter $1,750,647 ($1,208,247 checkoff, $542,400 TRQ)

2. Andrew Brown $2,000 (checkoff)

3. Dugas, Soileau, Breaux $1600 (checkoff)

4. USA Rice Federation $16,094 (checkoff)

5. USA Rice Foundation $35,000 ($5,000 checkoff, $30,000 TRQ)
Dr. Salassi followed discussing 4 key positions had all been filled, many of which the board was funding in 2023 (agronomy, weed science, pathology). Salassi and Famoso shared benefits of additional hires within the AgCenter including work with data analysis faculty and others in precision ag. Famoso had also assumed more responsibility in coordinating research on the station, with Dr. Guidry still performing administrative duties.

Kane Webb gave a USA Rice Federation report on 2022 Outlook conference in Austin, updates on groups he was facilitating to visit the station, and other events upcoming. Webb also fielded questions about climate smart projects awarded to USA Rice and other organizational updates. He updated the board on future meetings of LA rice growers association and the rice council. 

Fontenot gave a brief legal matters update. There had been some activity regarding appeals, with a hearing upcoming on Dec. 22. 

Andy Brown then briefly reviewed the ethics training and reporting requirements for Board members.  The online ethics training is an annual requirement to be fulfilled by the end of the year. Members were encouraged to send their completion certificate to Andy Brown via email. Brown also reviewed the virtual sexual harassment training that Brown had distributed electronically and Board members signed completion forms for those who had completed their training. Brown filed the forms.
The next Board meeting would potentially be held in June 2023 immediately following the field day program, unless another meeting was needed before then. 
The Public Comment period was held.  No comments were received.

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned.
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